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Board of County Commissioners

Agenda Request
	Date of Meeting:
	October 7, 2010

	
	

	Date Submitted:
	October 5, 2010

	
	

	To:

	Honorable Chairman and Members of the Board

	
	

	From: 

	Benjamin H. Pingree, County Administrator

Cleve Fleming, Public Works Director

Brent Pell, Public Works Project Engineer
Commissioner Lynn Artz FILLIN  "Type Department/Group Director's Name and Title"  \* MERGEFORMAT 

	
	

	Subject:
	Workshop to Discuss Mt. Beasor Road


Statement of Issue:
This workshop is intended to allow the Board to further discuss Mt. Beasor Road.  
Background/Description:
During the August 2, 2010 Board Meeting, the Board directed staff to schedule a Workshop to allow the Board to further discuss the issues and concerns of Mt. Beasor Road.

Mt. Beasor Road has been discussed at 3 recent Commission meetings.  Most of the discussion has focused on the section of road in front of one lot where the homeowner installed a chain link fence.  Although the homeowner also removed soil from the embankment on the other side of the road from the fence, the width of the roadway became too narrow for emergency vehicles such as fire trucks.  Through negotiation, we reached an out-of-court compromise with the homeowner that addressed the public safety concerns.  The homeowner agreed to move his fence back 1½’ and the County agreed to remove 1½’ from the opposing embankment.

During Board discussions about the fence, other nearby property owners asked the Board to widen Mt. Beasor Road by clearing the County right-of way that is shown on the original plat map of the Sopchoppy River Estates Subdivision.  Apparently there has been long standing desire and strong advocacy by several property owners to widen the 1-lane road into a 2-lane road using the existing right-of way.

During the winter of 2007-2008, Public Works mailed a survey to all property owners of record on Mt. Beasor Road.  The survey asked whether the property owner did or did not want the County to open Mt. Beasor Road by clearing the 50’ County right-of way.  Many property owners responded and a large majority of those responding wanted to have the road widened.

Widening the entire length of Mt. Beasor Road would be problematic given the height of the embankment along much of its length and the presence of wetlands in the right-of-way.  The cost is also prohibitive.  At the last Board meeting at which Mt. Beasor Road was discussed, the Public Works Director offered to explore widening a small section of the roadway where there are no wetlands and the embankment is relatively low.

Analysis:

Currently, the narrowest section of Mt. Beasor Road occurs in front of the Sites’ property.  The current location of the fence in relation to the embankment creates a public safety hazard.  The road varies from about 10 to 11 feet wide along the fence.  In order to allow safer passage of all vehicles and use of the road by emergency vehicles, this section of road should be widened approximately 3 feet in order to reduce risk to life and property.

To address the public safety hazard, the County has 3 options:
1.  Court injunction to remove fence (claiming prescriptive easement) and incur legal costs.

2.  Negotiated agreement to move fence back by 1 1/2' and widen other side by 1 1/2' along approximately 80’ of fence.  The fence would have to be removed during the widening process.  Approximately 9 trees would have to be removed.  Ideally the bank should be sloped back at a minimum of 3:1 slope, but this would result in the necessity to remove more trees.  Most of this work could be done in house by Public Works employees, with the exception of the tree removal.  As with any earthwork project, erosion is the largest environmental risk.  
3.  Let fence stay in place, do not take 1 1/2' of Sites property, and instead widen other side by 3' along approximately 80’ of fence.  The fence would have to be removed during the widening process.  Approximately 12 trees would have to be removed.  Ideally the bank should be sloped back at a minimum of 3:1 slope, but this would result in the necessity to remove more trees.  Most of this work could be done in house by Public Works employees, with the exception of the tree removal.  As with any earthwork project, erosion is the largest environmental risk
Widening the entire length of Mt. Beasor Rd is not being considered for the following reasons:

1.  The environmental impacts would be too severe.  There are steep slopes, wetlands, old growth hardwoods and wildlife species that are possibly listed as endangered.  

2.  The planning and permitting process would be extremely expensive.  The widening of this section of road would most likely need to be permitted through the Florida Department of Environmental Protection, the Northwest Florida Water Management District, and the Army Corps of Engineers.

There has been a request from some property owners to widen a short section of the road between Floyd Robertson's house and Leon Nettles' house that led to the recent survey which located the actual right of way.  This section of road is approximately 0.3 miles long.  Clearing this entire length of right of way would result in the removal of many trees, probably upwards of 100.  This section of right of way is fairly flat and level, so stabilization could be achieved by sodding the slopes.  Other than the removal of the larger trees by a tree company, all of this work could be done in house by Public Works employees to reduce costs to the County.  It should be noted that since there would be significant re-alignment and clearing taking place, permits will most likely be required from Florida Department of Environmental Protection, the Northwest Florida Water Management District, and the Army Corps of Engineers.

It should be noted that typically the Board does not take action during Workshops; however Board direction is being requested in order to proceed with an agenda item that will come back for the Board to ratify at the November 1, 2010 Board Meeting and will provide the Board with an opportunity for further Board action. 

Options: 

1. Direct staff to obtain permits and open the right of way from Persimmon Road to Mr. Nettles Property.

2. Direct staff to widen the road by 1.5 feet in front of Mr. Sites’ property.
3. Direct staff to widen the road by 3 feet in front of Mr. Sites’ property.

4. Do not direct staff to obtain permits and open the right of way from Persimmon Road to Mr. Nettles Property.

5. Do not direct staff to widen the road by 1.5 feet in front of Mr. Sites’ property.
6. Do not direct staff to widen the road by 3 feet in front of Mr. Sites’ property.
7. Court Injunction to remove fence along Mr. Sites’ property.
8. Board direction

